
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, April 5th, 2011.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson (absent)



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member
Mr. Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Mr. Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  
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Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there will be a couple of changes to the written agenda, the first one is the addition PB 8-02 concerning the Dana Cole Salon, that will be coming under ‘correspondence’ and we will be dropping the first item PB 12-94.  If you’re here relative to the signage in the Cortlandt Town Center you should know that we are not going to be dealing with that tonight.

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF MARCH 1, 2011
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated because there are pages missing, I’m not prepared to vote on approval tonight.  I think it’s key to have complete documents because of one of these applications.  Every other page is there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we could hold it over until next month.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated I withdraw the motion.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the motion is withdrawn.



*
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CORRESPONDENCE
PB 12-94    a.
Letter dated January 17, 2011 from Peter Amara, AIA requesting Planning Board approval for façade alterations and new signage for the north elevation of Building “D” located at the Cortlandt Town Center located on Cortlandt Boulevard.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we remove from the agenda per the applicant.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-09      b.
Letter dated March 22, 2011 from David Steinmetz, Esq. transmitting a report prepared by Fitzpatrick Engineering, LLC summarizing the truck activity at the Brookfield site for the months of December 2010 and January & February 2011 as required by the Traffic Monitoring Protocol adopted for the Brookfield application located on Albany Post Road.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have, at our work session, discussed this a bit.  There were a few questions regarding the report.  I think, Mr. Foley, you wanted to actually go on record with some of the concerns that you have.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I know this is only under correspondence but I think it’s important.  Asside from what was brought up at the work session by Loretta and some of us on some of the minor things on the Fitzpatrick report, the page numbering, linking data to charts and vice versa.  While it is not bad as far as readability, I’m beginning to wonder and I do wonder about whether this Fitzpatrick report truly shows, based on the data he has in his assumptions, does it really show the true impact of traffic on the 9A section of road, not only right and front of the facility but a little south to FDR (the Montrose Veterans facility) and north at least up to the Premier Athletic Club and maybe to the Kings Ferry Road intersection.  Just as one quick example, on chart 2a, are these day-to-day count variances for each time?  They’re not shown if they are.  What day of the week on the route 9A – this is on the route 9A hourly flow, was it done just in one day?  If so, what day of the week, which days were averages, busiest day versus slower days?  That was brought up at the hearings and the work sessions last year.  I’m not the only one that looked at it.  I had John Potts from CAC look at it.  He was the one that read suggestions from CAC at the work session last year to include into the Protocol which we agreed on and Mr. Canning, our consultant, was there and Mr. Fitzpatrick.  I just would like to point out that on chart 2a.  Chart 2b I feel is misleading.  Where’s the real analysis?  Does it answer the key question again on the real traffic impact on 9A?  The way it’s put together with that chart from Brookfield, it almost shows that there isn’t any impact of cars coming in and out.  But, I’d like to know what the impact is on 9A itself.  I don’t want to get into a whole lot of other examples but I had talked to Ed earlier and if the Board agrees, and Ed agrees, I would like to meet with Ed and maybe Mr. Canning and John Potts to go over some of this so that on this next go around of counts, which is already in progress, so that maybe it could be done a little better. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated with that in mind, I want to just quickly piggy back on what you’ve just said and that is I think at some point earlier on, we also talked, not just about the number of trips that were generated in and out, but some sense of how much time it took to make the turns.  I’m not sure that I’m not understanding everything here in some of these charts.  Maybe I’m missing the point.  It’s not terribly clear but I do think, especially with a larger five axel trucks, there should be some sense of how much time it takes for one of these trucks to pull out of that tiny little driveway and make the turn going north or south depending on which way he wants to turn.  How much time does that take and what does that do to the traffic that’s waiting to move forward?  It may not be a big deal at all but I can’t find any reference to anything like that at all in their report.  I do want to further discuss the, again very briefly, the fact that first of all the pages in this report are not numbered so if somebody were trying to discuss this report and make points about a particular page or a particular chart or something, it would be very difficult to flip through a number of charts here or count the pages here to find which chart we’re talking about.  I do think that it is incumbent upon the person who prepares the report to number them.  I also think that these charts, some of them are very difficult to read.  They’ve got tons of zeros and ones and twos and threes and fours, but in many of the situations where there is some kind of an assessment, a total or an average the font is so tiny that it becomes blurred and it’s difficult to tell whether we’re looking at a ‘6’ or an ‘8’ or a ‘9’ or ‘0’.  These things are supposed to be very easy to read so that we can make an assessment or an analysis as we read them whether we’re buying into this or whether we have certain problems.  I would also like to suggest that for the next report that you explode the report so that these little tiny numbers become bigger on each page, larger on each page so that we can read them more clearly.  There are a lot of these charts and I guess the person who prepared the report was trying to tabulate as much information as possible but when it’s not readable, what is the point?

Mr. Robert Foley stated that was one of the points that John Potts brought up.  He works in this field.  Simple omissions and this is from a major engineering firm.  Why not do a landscape or a horizontal and everything would be blown up and that’s just something small that led to the other questions or the other details in the analysis.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated those are my comments.  Those are Bob’s comments are there any other on the Board?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I make reference to the memo from John Canning dated March 31st where in conclusion he states that it’s his recommendation, even though he’s not disputing the traffic counts the veracity of the traffic counts, he’s making a recommendation that the Town retain an independent agent to conduct an unannounced traffic count and since the next count is due in August, he’d recommend that it be done before the school year ends to get a more representative cross section of data.
Mr. Ed Vergano stated I spoke to John Canning about that suggestion.  He thought it was a good idea.  I spoke to the owner who’s willing to fund the consultant working for the Town who will visit the site unannounced periodically.  It’s important that it be unannounced and we’ll compare his numbers with the numbers that the applicant gives us.  If there’s a difference we can take action.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I would just like to suggest, because it probably would be a very easy phone call to make, that you could talk with the district office, school office to be sure that the days that he goes are regular – the traffic days that school’s not out.  Because, if you go on a day when school’s not in session there might be a slightly different sense of what’s going on in terms of the traffic flow.  I just think that everything should be as normal as possible.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s a very good point, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that was one of the good points in Canning’s letter going from two to three what Tom just brought up and Ed’s talked about.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what?

Mr. Robert Foley responded the part about having the independent and also the days when the schools are open and so forth.  But, the real thing on Canning letter is, when you go to page 2 the middle paragraph is he really looking at it as a true analysis?  The Fitzpatrick report and that’s what I’m wondering.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated in fact I never noticed he said anything about schools but I may have been reading too quickly.  Anyway, he’s thinking, I’m thinking about it and so if you just make that call I think we can coordinate his business so that he’s visiting on a day when things are pretty usual.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion to receive and file this with the suggestions we made.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Ed Cacozza stated I’m the chairman of the traffic and safety committee and we have deep concerns about the amount of traffic that’s going to be coming from that road.  In addition, I spoke with the fire captain and he has not seen anything in writing with regard to the amount of cars that are going to be there, what the traffic pattern’s going to be.  He’s concerned with the Triglia site, what’s going to be going on over there.  I call it Triglia but it’s been renamed I think.  The new parking lot, the train station as well as the old train station.  He doesn’t have any means of controlling traffic lights with the exceptions of the fire house and that may be an issue we’re going to bring with DOT that maybe then they need to have some provisions for him.  Our concern is the amount of traffic that’s going to be in that corridor in addition to this facility that you’re talking about now.  The whole thing has to be looked at as a bulk not just that one project.  That’s just my comments. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated for the record, Councilman Farrell had asked for a more comprehensive study of existing traffic data which I’m going to look at with Jeff Coleman, the Director of DES and other staff members will take a very close look at and we’ll try to narrow down the substantive traffic issues that need to be addressed by the DOT.
Mr. Cacozza stated if I may at this time, because we have a meeting going on at the same time, address something other than that, if I’m allowed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what is it?

Mr. Cacozza responded it’s about parking spaces in the Town of Cortlandt.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s not on our agenda.

Mr. Cacozza stated I know it isn’t but if I could just bring it up and then ultimately address it through Linda but if you don’t want me to bring it up I won’t.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t know where we would be going with that.  What are you going to do?

Mr. Cacozza responded an allocation in the Town of Cortlandt, there’s two for every 25 spaces.  We’re getting older as a community and we feel that more spaces are required.  We spoke to the state and they said it’s in the realm of the Planning Board to make that decision if they want to go for four or five spaces for every 25.  We’re going to be asking Linda to address it with yourselves but I just wanted to put it in front of you ahead of time. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll expect the formal request from you via letterhead, etc.  Because, it’s something we can probably talk about.  We’re having a joint meeting in early May and it may be one of the things that we might want to throw on the agenda.  You might want to talk to Linda about that.

Mr. Cacozza stated in addition to that, the parking spaces, the owner’s of the parking lots are putting snow in the spaces or putting carts or garbage and it’s very limiting.

PB 08-02    c.
Dana Cole is requesting a change of use for the particular property which is currently and they want to move a hair salon into that space.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked wanted a change of use, which is currently what?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it was a credit union, a bank.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the Board has talked with Ed Vergano and felt that based on the fact that there were no structural changes, nothing major had to go on there, that this was an appropriate issue for change of use and that the Board would probably therefore go ahead and approve it.  Are there any comments or concerns from any Board member here?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution #8-11 approving the request of change of use. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (NEW) 

PB 13-10    a.
Application of Vinter Automotive Inc., for the property of Frank Righetti, for Amended Site Development Plan approval for a change of use from a real estate office to a used car dealer (retail) for property located at 2053 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled Site Development Plan for Vinter Automotive Inc. prepared by Tim Cronin, P.E. dated January 19, 2011. (see prior PB 16-04)

Mr. Frank Righetti stated I’m here pertaining to the public hearing and if there is any additional questions that I could answer pertaining to this, I’d be happy to.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is a public hearing at this moment.  What we’re going to do is first ask if there’s anybody in audience who wants to address this particular matter on our agenda, the change of use from a real estate office to a used car dealership.  Is there anybody in the audience who wants to address this particular application?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked Mr. Righetti, so it’s three to four cars, is that the total number of cars you’re looking to have on the site?

Mr. Frank Righetti responded yes, in the front I think the maximum amount could be three or four but that would be smaller vehicles or depending on which they are but that would be the limit in the front.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what do you mean by the front, are there supposed to be other vehicles?  I thought that this was an application for a specific number of cars: three or four period, not just what was in the front.

Mr. Frank Righetti responded the number three would be ideal.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked a total of three for the entire property?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the site plan shows four.  There’s a drawing from Cronin; three are along Route 6 and then there’s one sort of alongside the building.  So, the maximum number of cars that could be shown would be four.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is that in the Resolution?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, by reference to the drawing, you are approving a site plan and the site plan shows four cars.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated maximum, tops.

Mr. Peter Daly stated when we discussed this at the work session we brought up a number of points about just site improvement alone.  We’d like to see the site cleaned up a bit, made a little more presentable especially considering now with the Cortlandt Boulevard project, we kind of feel that it would be nice if we cleaned up the entire site a bit.

Mr. Frank Righetti responded I’m sorry to interrupt you sir, I have a hearing difficulty and I don’t know what you said.

Mr. Peter Daly repeated when we discussed this at the work session we felt amongst us that we would like to ask you to do some site improvements, just basically clean up the entire site along with setting things up with your used car dealership.  I think there were a number of problems with the – I think you have an auto body shop in the back and we want to see that cleaned up a little bit and the front improved a bit, especially since we have the Cortlandt Boulevard project going on or should say improvements.  It would be nice to have the whole site look in keeping with the Cortlandt Boulevard.  Some nice plantings, things like that.

Mr. Frank Righetti stated coincidental to the subject, last Sunday I was able to contact a person who lives right in the back which is on 12 Parkway Drive and he happens to be a landscaping/carpenter what have you and he is going to address the situation in the rear but most of all on Parkway Drive.  It seems that the winter snow and the calcium chloride destroyed one or two of my arborvitae trees which we’re going to clean up.  So, I’ve made arrangements up so far it’s a commitment of over $1,000 to clean up the place and I will not be surprised if it goes to a little more, but my feelings are the same as yours.  Yes, I’d like it to be acceptable, clean.
Mr. Peter Daly stated thank you.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Mr. Righetti the key thing over and above, what Mr. Daly has said, is the three cars that will be parallel to Route 6 on display.  That’s maximum.  You can’t put anything else there.  There’s not a lot of room, just so you know it and whoever’s going to be representing the used car people.

Mr. Frank Righetti responded I agree with you that where the sign is to the entranceway three cars would be the maximum that should be there. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we close this public hearing and adopt Resolution 9-11.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye."



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 
PB 4-08      a.
Application of Kevin Gragert for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 2 lot major subdivision of a 11.59 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Ernst Road at the intersection with Fowler Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Gragert Subdivision” prepared by John Kalin, P.E. latest revision dated December 10, 2010.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had gone out on Sunday and taken quite an extensive walk through these properties – this property which lies both in Westchester and Putnam County so it was quite a bit of moving about.  Do you want to address some of the things that you wish to do with this and then we can chime in with what we’re feeling? 

 Mr. John Kalin stated one of the biggest things there was questioned was the access and the driveway along the aqueduct.  As we talked about it at the site walk there are a few potential access points to the aqueduct. Steve you had asked about another map.

Mr. Steven Kessler responded a more detailed map.

Mr. John Kalin stated I’ve taken the liberty of taking a page out of the DEP easement just to show everybody where the three potential easements are coming into the property area.  As you look from left to right, the left access point is the one we are proposing to use.  The middle access point is the one that was directly behind another house and the third access point all the way to the right was right by the siphon chamber, it bond down over the hill pretty steep.  I saw it in reviewing my files and I wanted to bring it to everyone’s attention just to show that we are trying to utilize the most feasible means of access to lot #2.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked there were some concerns perhaps from members of the Board, yes?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I guess what would be helpful also is can you just tell us the difference in elevations between each of the three points?  You don’t have to do it this second.  Just provide that to the Board, the difference in elevations between where the two points would come.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and also along those lines, although it may not be feasible, at least could you give an idea of how long those driveways would be if you could do a driveway from point two and point three so you could compare it to the length of this driveway?
Mr. John Kalin responded sure I’ll prepare some forms and a stand-alone sketch where we show those three points…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so you had a tree survey done by Richard Marino originally and this is before the tree Ordinance but is there an actual survey besides what’s on this map?

Mr. John Kalin responded yes, there was some documentation given to us from Mr. Marino.  

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated if you could supply that to us at some point.

Mr. John Kalin stated I’ve got a copy of it, pretty dry material, it’s really just a catalogue of trees and numbers and then we correlated those to the plan.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I was a little unclear, I think we all were when we were talking about it, specifically which trees are going to be taken down for the two driveways.  I’d like to just get a better sense of really – there’s a lot of underbrush there and there’s a lot of tiny trees obviously and a lot of dead trees and I understand that but there was some nice ones and I was hoping to work around them the best that we can.

Mr. John Kalin responded anything we can do, especially lot 2 has got a little more room to work with than lot 1.  Lot 1remember is at the bottom of the hill, unfortunately we talked out in the field the septic system is really driving the development of that lot as is the elevation relative to the roads.  Certainly if there was a specimen tree in that area that wasn’t in the septic or directly in the footprint of the house, all efforts could be made to preserve it.  I think when we walked up there we had found a pretty large caliber oak tree directly in the back line of the foundation.  Kevin and I talked about it, I’m going to look to see what I could do to move the house down the hill, but what’s going to happen is, in order to maintain the gravity feed for the septic I will have to move it a little bit farther into the property which would increase the length of the driveway.  The good news at that point the driveway is at a 1% grade, so 30 or 40 feet to save a tree is worth it in my book.  We’ll take that into consideration and see what we can do.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated so if we could get a better sense, when you have it, of specifically which trees are going to be going ….

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s not really clear on the drawing because the symbols are similar but he does differentiate trees to be removed and trees to be saved.  It’s kind of simple but we just like to see a big ‘X’ through a tree that’s going to be removed.  You just have a slightly different symbol for a tree that’s going to be removed. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I found it hard seeing which ones were going and which ones weren’t.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated maybe just put a big ‘X’ through the ones that are going to go.

Mr. John Kalin stated I do have another plan that I perhaps circulated around to you guys.  It’s a bigger scale and it might clarify some of the questions you have.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the other question that I had was about the wetland buffer in lot 1 which I realize the septic is an issue there obviously but from the map it looked like the buffer is going right into the house itself.

Mr. John Kalin responded it is.  There’s a section of the wetland it was delineated – if you have the plans in front of you, there are two fingers to that wetland: one of them, and I probably should have walked you guys down into it, was more of what I would consider a man-made ditch than anything else and that’s the one when we look at the separation arcs from the house to the wetland that’s where we run into an issue.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think John as you said at the site visit about two thirds of the house and garage are going to be wetland buffer.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated yes.

Mr. John Kalin stated the critical arch was coming off these.  We had a stream buffer and then there’s a wetland buffer.  It’s holding us up from where we can go.  If I move forward I will create a situation where the house is now within the front yard easement.  Lesser of two evils not sure.  Looking at the lay of the land with the other houses on the street we’re at about the same setback distance.  Certainly, I would choose the one that had less impact on the wetland if the Board thought that that was a good idea.  Having said that, we are coming out directly at grade with the back of the house unlike a regular foundation the elevation that’s already on site enables us to have a walkout basement so there’s absolutely no grading that’s going to be required other than two or three feet outside the back of the foundation of the house.  It kind of lends itself to that spot.  The existing foundation was there, as we saw on our site walk and we’re trying to utilize that area.
Mr. Peter Daly asked how active throughout the year is that stream?

Mr. John Kalin responded it’s a perennial stream.  You’ll see flows and they vary.  Obviously in the summer it’s a trickle but there’s still water flowing through that, no class rapids or anything like that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated it’s basically being fed by ground water then.

Mr. John Kalin responded yes and obviously in the spring there’s more run off so you’re going to see a higher flow through that but base flow is based on ground water.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked I understand that you’re proposing a well for the upper lot?

Mr. John Kalin responded at this point I think we almost have to because of the – I’m not sure of what we want to do if your department or your water guys for proposing a water main to tie into up above us.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated like Peekskill.

Mr. John Kalin responded yes.  I think it’s easy enough for us to show a well on site.  We certainly had separation distance and all those things so we could do it if we had to.  I’d prefer to extend the water service from this potential water meter up through there at that point it’s the details that need to be worked out with you guys.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that’s really a long range project.  The existing water system at Lake Peekskill I think is a more viable option and frankly I don’t think the Health Department will approve a well if you’re in the Cortlandt Consolidated Water District which you are. 

Mr. John Kalin responded that’s an exercise we haven’t gone through yet with the Health Department being that we are in that far corner of the watershed and far corner of the county.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but Ed is talking about not bringing the water all the way up from down from Ernst and Fowler but there’s water…

Mr. Ed Vergano continued in Lake Peekskill.  It’s relatively close to the property especially if you look at that third access point the lower access point it’s probably within a couple hundred feet of the house.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think he wants you to show on the drawing you have to work with Ed about some sort of water service to that house from up above.

Mr. John Kalin stated I’ll investigate that.  That would require us to –

Mr. Kevin Gragert stated you’d have to cross the aqueduct.

Mr. John Kalin continued we’d have to have two easements from DEP at that point, one for the driveway to the one side and one for the water crossing on the other side.  There’s steep slopes in there.  I know at that third crossing where the cow gate was there was probably a 25% grade going down the hill.  Water line’s not going to going to disturb too much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m looking at this house that’s in the wetland buffer.  We spent so much time on this Board trying to find ways to mitigate situations like this.  Is there no other way to orient this house so that it’s a little bit more…

Mr. John Kalin responded I wish there were.  That plan’s a little far away from me to wave hands at.  The only room that that house really has to go is closer to the street.  As we go to the north, we just get closer to the setback.  If we head to the south we’re into the septic and the Health Department’s got a 20 foot separation distance that, for all intense purposes, I’ve packed that septic into the farthest south western corner I could.  And, as far as house sizes go, I believe – I think I drew a 30’ x 50’ house on that site.  Certainly, somebody could come in with a smaller house.  Where we’re held back by to a three bedroom design by the septic so as far as footprint goes it wouldn’t be unrealistic to say we could have from a 26 to a 28 foot wide house on that site.  I don’t know if I could eliminate the garage like in a raised ranch type house where the garage is brought in underneath the building.  Certainly, you could change a few things around but the driveway’s always going to come in from the north.  It’s a tough corner of a lot to work with.  I’ve drawn it many times.
Mr. Robert Foley asked there’s no other place you could put the septic and the expansion area on this because of the stream on the north side of the wetland buffer right?

Mr. John Kalin responded that’s correct and that’s kind of why there was such a delay from the first time we were before you guys in ’08.  We spent a considerable effort to try to fit that septic in several different orientations and multiple visits with the Health Department before we finally settled on this one.  

Mr. John Klarl asked in ’08 was the plan a three lot subdivision then?

Mr. John Kalin responded it was and then the frontage that we have that’s entirely encompassed by lot 1 is divided in half into two lots and it probably was more academic than realistic especially considering the new Health Department codes.  It really kind of limited us what we were able to do out there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m not so sure that I’m – what I’m concerned about, not only we were all concerned about the wetland buffers in a sense that it’s important and integral to preservations of the wetlands themselves but there’s also that issue that as things get tighter and tighter around here in Cortlandt in terms of the kinds of properties that are being developed.  Every time we lead off and allow this kind of thing to happen, the next applicant comes in and says “well, you know you put two thirds of a house in the buffer last time, how come I can’t have a quarter of my house?”  It almost starts a domino effect.  Everybody wants to take advantage of whatever in-roads were made by the previous applicant.  That’s just human nature so then we start with this whole cascading kind of thing and I will have to have some additional thought about where I’m going to be on this particular thing.  If we can’t orient it any differently, and I’m not saying you’re not trying.  Don’t get me wrong.  For me it’s not just this application it’s the kinds of applications that are going to continue to come to us and we are concerned about wetlands and buffers, and steep slopes, and those kinds of things and how to handle them with each application becomes somewhat of a quandary, a conundrum. 

Mr. John Kalin stated I would offer that this particular lot is in an area of steep slopes.  A lot of it is steep.  It’s 11 plus acres.  We’re only seeking two lots out of it.  From a development perspective it doesn’t get much more minimal than that.  The design of the house, the design of the septic, everything is designed to not flow out into the buffer without – we’re trying to control where we’re going with the project.  There’s certainly lines of disturbance there.  I’m sure there’s further safeguards we can put to protect the stream and the buffer.  Realistically, the wetland isn’t much of a wetland.  There’s no diversity.  Steve Coleman noted that it was more, like I said, a man-made ditch than anything else and obviously some vegetation is taken hold there because of the perennial stream.  The stream itself is what it is.  We can respect it.  We have no desire to go anywhere near it other than what we need to for the driveway and the corner of the garage.  Certainly, fencing can be put in the backyard to enforce that no further trespass happens into that buffer or degradation of the wetlands occurs.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that you probably should offer to the Board some additional attempts to mitigate or improve that situation, for me, I need that extra effort.  We have a couple of former members of the CAC on our Board.  Maybe they have some suggestions or some ideas although the CAC itself could probably take a look at some point, this particular drawing.  I don’t know whether Ed is completely satisfied.  I don’t know.  Are you?

Mr. Ed Vergano asked I’m just wondering, is it possible to slide the house and the driveway south into the proposed septic field but remove that portion of the septic field and wrap it around possibly the front of the house?

Mr. John Kalin responded we did soil testing on the front, some of you found out the hard way with the perc. holes.  The soils up in front of the house, adjacent to the road really were not of the best nature for a septic.  Not only that, but if you put a septic above a house you then have to increase the separation distance from the house to the septic because foundation drains act like a curtain drain or an under drain for this septic.  I fought the 50 foot, 20 foot separation distance juxtaposing the house where I did adjacent to the septic.  If the septic again was above it than I’d have to move the house much further down the hill.

Mr. Robert Foley asked these are septic fields correct?  The design, as opposed to a newer type septic system with…

Mr. John Kalin stated I would love to be able to use technology in Westchester.  I’ve just been informed that I sit on the Technical Advisory Group for the county with the Health Department to explore alternate technology systems.  I’ve done this for several years.  It would be nice if we could.  If I were allowed to I could fit an entire septic in an area yourself and Peter are sitting for that house.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you can’t in Westchester?

Mr. John Kalin responded it will not allow it yet. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated for remediation they will.

Mr. John Kalin stated yes, remediations…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated you could use a white knights system or jet aeration system.

Mr. John Kalin stated very bad.  Don’t use one.  I didn’t say that out loud.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated they’re accepting the white knights systems for immediate remediation but not for new applications.

Mr. John Kalin stated I’ve got my opinions about that but the idea’s the same. If we were allowed to use technology, the footprint, the disturbance, everything would be so minimize.  I could put the house anywhere on that property at that point but unfortunately…

Mr. Robert Foley asked is it possible that would that ever change,  the new technology and regulations?
Mr. John Kalin responded it’s hard to say.  At the end of the day the DEP kind of says what can and what can’t happen in and out and around the watershed, granted we’re not in their watershed per se but they definitely have an influence on what the Health Department puts out as policy.  Again, as being a member of this new Board that’s being formed I’m hoping to change their opinions of these things to allow technology – basically, there’s another almost defective planning tool.  If the slope is too steep, if you’re too close to a wetland I guess you can’t build there.  If you can’t build there we have less disturbance in our watershed.  The DEP’s going to put that out there for everybody to take in and the Health Department suggested and adopted it county wide.  It’s an ongoing issue.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I guess the question in my mind, at some point have to schedule a public hearing on this and are you comfortable with the plans you have going to a public hearing?

Mr. John Kalin responded I am.  And, what we’re going to do, I’m going to play around with the house location somewhat more.  I’ll try to bring it as far out as I can.  Again, a question where we sit with do we need a Variance for front yard setback?  If I can move the house up 10 feet we won’t appreciably change the excavating and grading around the house, the disturbances will go down or at least distance ourselves somewhat from the wetland and the buffer but of course we’d have to go through another process for the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just one more point on the wetland issue.  Not all wetlands are the same.  If the ecological value of this wetland is low according to Coleman’s report maybe some kind of enhanced buffer would be acceptable.  Would you be willing to fund for the study by Mr. Coleman?
Mr. John Kalin responded yes, I think we would.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated if that’s all right with the Board.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’d be looking at ways in which to…
Mr. Ed Vergano continued enhance the wetland buffer since it’s being encroached on.  Again, if it’s true that the ecological value of this wetland is low that may be a viable option.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated except that every other seminar you go to they downplay the value of these enhanced buffers.  It’s like six on one hand, as you know the proverbial – six on one hand, half a dozen on the other.  I just think, maybe continue to think about it.  Do some other sketches.  See what you can do because it’s definitely – especially when we talk about public hearings.  You only have two houses and that maybe operates in your favor two lots that you want to develop but when it comes time for us to come to some hard decisions about where we’re going to land relative to any major issue that we know is going to keep coming back to us to haunt us you could be running into some problems.  I don’t know but at least try to come up with something that will make it a little easier for us to all come to an agreement on this. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated therefore you’d be referring to back to staff. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this application back to staff.

Seconded.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so you’ll be able to have some conversations and maybe we’ll come back the next time with something that we can all approve.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, the thing you just handed us out and following up with what Steve suggested, give us the footage on these two alternative driveways on lot 2, the length.  And, on number 3 alternative that comes in pretty close to your house the way I’m trying to compare this with the existing?
Mr. John Kalin responded the one to the left is actually the proposed driveway.

Mr. Robert Foley stated but this is number 2.

Mr. John Kalin stated this one lands right in the back of some of these house.  And, this was the cow path that went down off the cliff. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked so, that falls into the house where…

Mr. John Kalin responded the first one’s here, the second one was here and the third one would be much farther. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated maybe it would be easier if you put it on the actual map, overlay it, that’ll be fine. 

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-11      b.
Application of Croton Realty & Development Inc. for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a 26 lot major subdivision (25 building lots and 1 conservation parcel) of a 35.9 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Croton Avenue, approximately 400 feet north of Furnace Dock Road as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Hanover Estates” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin III, P.E. dated February 14, 2011 (see prior PB 14-83).

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I would like to make a motion that we declare the Planning Board the lead agency for this application.
Seconded.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just for the record, as we discussed briefly at the work session that the applicant is going to – he had a meeting with staff and I guess maybe some things are going to be brought to the Town Board for some further discussion so this project may change in scope.  It will come back and it will most likely still be pos. dec. and we will still go down that route but he just wanted a little time out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this would be based on that DEP letter, New York City?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well the DEP didn’t object to you being the lead agent but Ed talks to the Town Board more than I do but I think maybe talking about different layouts, different number of lots, something like that.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just for the record, it was discussed at last night’s work session and the applicant is just going to simply make an application.  I don’t think the Town Board is in a position at this point to do anything with this property so they’re going to let it follow the normal application procedure and if it gets referred to them for cluster authorization for whatever reason, at some point in the process, they’ll address it at that point.
Mr. Robert Foley stated so that’s why it would be more prudent not to even have a pos. dec. at this point.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated he’s saying the opposite.  You’re saying it’s proceeding with this Board?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded my understanding is as of last night was the first time it was discussed with the Town Board and there were some discussion that maybe, depending on what the Town Board said, they’d talk about a variety of things, but I guess what Ed said is the Town Board at this time is not going to really get involved so you normally would adopt a pos. dec. now and I would have a scope and I would have completed part II and part III.  I haven’t done that yet.  The applicant is aware of that so they may be back next month just to adopt the positive declaration and then they go forward, I believe, with the application that they submitted.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so they are going to go moving forward if they can?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I just learned two minutes ago, but yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 12-10    a.
Application of Gas Land Holdings Corp, for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a gas station/convenience store located on a 12,783 sq. ft. parcel of property located at 2148 Albany Post Road (Route 9A) as shown on an 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan, Gas Land Cortlandt” prepared by the Chazen Companies dated November 24, 2010.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here?  This is a new business item and there’s nobody here at all?

Mr. John Klarl asked were you expecting anyone Chris, the engineer?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated anytime something is on the agenda I expect somebody to be here.  Why are we talking about this if nobody’s here?  They’re supposed to come up and tell us what this is about and what they want to do, give us some sense of the project.  I guess we’re going to refer this back at this point and we’ll see what happens next month.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I’d like to make a motion that we refer this back.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-11      b.
Application of Philip and Barbara Boyle and Philip Boyle Jr. and Elizabeth Boyle for Preliminary Subdivision Approval (with no new lots created) of an approximately 7.47 acre parcel of property located at 39 & 49 Montrose Station Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Sketch Plan Showing Proposed Lot Line Revision for Philip & Barbara Boyle and Philip Jr. and Elizabeth Boyle” prepared by Robert Baxter, PLS dated March 11, 2011.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we even begin, I think I would like for staff to sort of explain how this is a subdivision without new lots and whatever just so that it’s in the record.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we discussed this with Mr. Boyle.  A lot line adjustment can only transfer a maximum of 20,000 square feet or no more than 20% of a parcel and this transfer is larger than that so it kicks it into a subdivision.  Although it’s a subdivision in name only because no new houses are being proposed, no construction is being proposed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so, it’s a subdivision in name only?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes. 

Mr. John Klarl stated by definition under the Code. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated no new lots.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I see that and I emphasized that just so that everybody could hear that.  Apparently there were some issues initially but they’re resolved.  Is that it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, we would do a review memo and Mr. Boyle’s here if you have any questions but it is a Christmas tree farm.  It is sort of a more active site because it’s a large site and it’s a Christmas tree farm, it’s a working farm, but we’ll review the issues in the review memo and then get the information unless Mr. Boyle wants to add anything.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you have anything that you want to say to the Board?

Mr. Philip Boyle responded I’m here to answer any questions you might ask me.  But, if I could just have a little information if maybe you want to hear – it’s registered both properties me and my son.  It’s a registered Christmas tree farm in the state of New York and we’re voted in by the legislator by Westchester County.  The reason I want the lot line division is that at one time I had two acres and my son had the six acres and right now we want to keep it a farm.  We don’t want anything to do with development and my son’s wife is losing her job as a school teacher at the end of the school season.  I hope there’s not too much financial difficulties here but if the case came that they had to sell that property as it is with the six acres, it’s going to go to the highest bidder and I’m not going to have the farm and it’s going to be developed, which we don’t want.  If we could just switch it, I’d get the six acres, he has the house and two acres which it’s a one acre zone and if that happened I’m going to do my best that it doesn’t happen, then I still have a farm and there’s no development.  It has been a farm since 1877.  It’s a Christmas tree farm.  I sell trees.  I grow trees.  I must have planted a couple thousand trees since I’ve been there.  Most of the people around here know me but if you have any questions I’d be glad to answer them.

Mr. John Klarl asked obviously your son joins in the application?

Mr. Philip Boyle responded yes, me and son, my wife and my daughter-in-law.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you’re not flipping homes you’re just flipping who owns what?

Mr. Philip Boyle responded when I bought my property initially it was 1.9 acres, it was up on a hill and then Mr. Lansbury.  His father had the farm originally there was six acres available.  I bought that.  Two separate lots.  My son’s looking for a house to build.  I said you take the six acres.  We didn’t subdivide further.  Now, we’re just going to switch – I’m going to have the six acres and he’s going to have the two acres.  If times happen that he had to sell, I’m still keeping the six acres and the Christmas tree farm and no houses. I have pictures of the property where it was open fields and patch of land and everything else and that’s the way it was when I bought it and that’s the way – the only difference is there’s Christmas trees on it. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked Phil, how long has it been a farm?

Mr. Philip Boyle responded since 1877.  It was George Lansbury’s farm and I bought it from the son Jennings 28 years ago.  It’s been basically a farm since 1877.  I’ve had it a couple of years after I bought it I started planting Christmas trees.  I got the idea from Mr. Colburn up in Garrison.  My wife used to go up there and spend, I thought it was a day spent paying Christmas tree.  If people are that crazy then I’m going to do it.  I can blame my wife.  Any questions I’ll be glad to answer. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any additional questions from members?

Mr. Philip Boyle stated it’s a beautiful piece of property.  If you want to come up and see it I’ll be glad to show you everything.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye."

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re going to refer this back to staff and then you’ll have your meeting and you’ll submit whatever additional information that they need so that it all becomes a nice neat little package. 

Mr. John Klarl stated staff will prepare the review memo.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move we adjourn this session of the Planning Board. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated motion to adjourn.  Seconded.  We’re adjourned.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, MAY 3, 2011

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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